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long time Sierra Club  activist 
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� At the annual din-
ner held at Bok Tower 
Gardens, on March 11, 
2012 The Green Hori-
zon Land Trust pre-
sented to Mr. Geanan-
gel the prestigious Blaz-
ing Star award for pro-
tecting Florida's natural 
resources and instilling 
through public educa-
tion the value of pre-
serving our beautiful 
outdoors for now and future generations. 
 His career with the Sierra Club started in 1976 when he 
was elected Florida State Corresponding Secretary during Rich-
ard Coleman's tenure as Florida Chapter Chairman. With Rich-
ard and the late John Edscorn he was involved in the 40-year 
effort to restore the Kissimmee River to a free flowing  natural 
river.  In 2011 Chuck Geanangel received the Florida Sierra 
Club’s Dolphin Award for services rendered at the state level.  
 Geanangel is a past president of the Lake Region Audubon 
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The Art and Practice of Natural Navigation  
�
� We have lost our connection to Nature. We are 
distracted by gadgets, entertainment and busyness. 
Adults are scared of the woods and the many crea-
tures in the woods. Kids don’t know where their food 
comes from. For decades outdoor companies such 
as Outward Bound and National Outdoor Leadership 
School have insisted that outdoor pursuits such as 
mountaineering and backpacking improve mood and 
functioning.  Richard Louv’s two landmark books 
“Last Child in the Woods” and “The Nature Principle” 
are filled with studies that support the notion that 
Nature connection improves well being. For in-
stance, kids who have views of green spaces in their 
school are likely to be less distracted, impulsive and 
aggressive. Hospital patients in rooms with windows 
that afford vistas of trees and open spaces will have 
improved medical outcomes. 
 One very fun and exciting way to get recon-
nected is through observation of the sun, stars, 
moon and weather. Most of us have had significant 
training in map and compass, and many of us are 
dependent on Global Positioning System (GPS) to 
find our way. Louv notes that there may be as many 
as 30 senses instead of six senses and that sense 
of direction is one of them. There is a difference be-
tween “finding direction” and “knowing direction.” 
Knowing direction is inner sense of where is the right 
way, how to find things. Knowing direction is sort of 
like an intuition about direction. Training and practice 
in natural navigation is how one can know direction. 
 In Tristan Gooley’s book “The Natural Naviga-
tor,”  he teaches us the ancient art of noticing and 
deducing  the effects of wind, water, the sun and the 
moon to take direction and measure time. The art of 
Natural Navigation has been around for as long as 
man has been alive, such as the Vikings using stars 
for navigation to cross the North Atlantic to reach 
Greenland.  Native people have used the lunar cycle 
to begin planting and to begin hunting. Our military 
recently resorted to the use of sundials, finding that 
compasses were affected by the metal in tanks. 
 In natural navigation we notice the fresh cool-
ness of the wind on our face to wake us up and to 
notice how things are in a constant state of flux. The 
key element in weather observation and predicting is 
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 Tenocroc, located approximately two miles northeast of 
Lakeland, is a wildlife refuge and recreational bonanza close 
to Polk's largest city.  The terrain, having been heavily mined 
for phosphate, has steep-sided lakes, wooded hills and open 
grasslands and is situated between the Peace River and the 
Green Swamp.  The property is well used by birdwatchers, 
hikers, horseback riders and angers.  Our presenter, Casey 
Beavers of FDEP will speak to us concerning the ongoing 
efforts to improve the area for wildlife. 
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 Brownfields are commercial or industrial sites that have 
been contaminated by chemical or industrial wastes either 
illegally or during an era of inadequate governmental regula-
tion. These sites are hazardous to use without cleanup 
which is difficult and expensive despite government financial 
incentives and encouragement.  There are several brown-
fields in Polk County;  the site most recently in the news is in 
Winter Haven on the south side of US 17 where an old fertil-
izer plant formerly operated.  Our presenter, Ed Twyford, will 
give us an overview of the problem and possible courses of 
action. 



Photo by Gail Bagley 

change in wind and clouds. We look at the effects of wind, 
sun and moisture on dominant trees to deduce the prevail-
ing wind direction. Taking note of the position, time and 
travel of the sun, the moon and constellations will give one 
a sense of being alive and the vastness of the natural 
world. Have you noticed the brightness of Venus and Jupi-
ter in the early evening western sky lately?  These skills 
help us to be in touch ������������	
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(Continued from page 1) From the Chair 

Society and the Ancient Islands Sierra group. He is cur-
rently a member of the Florida Audubon board of direc-
tors, the Group Advisory Council and the Conservation 
committee of the Florida Chapter of the Sierra Club, 
board member of the Green Horizon land Trust, Polk 
County Friends of the Parks, and is a long time member 
of the Polk County Environmental Land Acquisition Com-
mittee (CLASIC).  Since 2003 he has been a Florida edi-
tor of eBird and is the unofficial keeper of the Polk County 
bird list. 

(Continued from page 1) Chuck Geanangel 
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� There is an exciting statewide effort to get Florida’s 
children outdoors and reconnected with nature.  On Satur-
day March 17th, Barbara Gugliotti, Education Coordinator 
for the Florida Youth Conservation Centers Network 
(FYCCN) addressed local “stakeholders” about efforts cur-
rently underway to immerse children in traditional outdoor 
recreation.  
 It is widely known that today’s children are increas-
ingly disconnected from nature, spending more and more 
time inside “near an outlet”.  It is also known that children 
who do not directly engage in the outdoors are less likely 
to develop a strong environmental stewardship ethic.  To 
remedy this, the FYCCN is creating wildlife destination 
“magnets”, attracting children to the outdoors. 
 Speaking at the office of the Florida Fish and Wildlife 
Conservation Commission in Lakeland, Ms Gugliotti could 
not have been more enthusiastic when she described the 
projected Youth Conservation Center, to be located at 
Tenoroc Fish Management Area.  Named “Tenoroc Youth 
Conservation Center” (TYCC), its mission is to be a 
“sustainable, partner-driven youth and family center”.  Cur-
riculum subjects will include fishing, hunting/shooting, wild-
life viewing and boating. 
 Ms. Gugliotti said local schools will be encouraged to 
utilize the Center. “Children learn best when they are out-

Thirteen Sierrans enjoyed spectacular weather, wate r clarity, 
wilderness, camping, paddling and swimming at the M ar. 23-
25 Alexander Springs event.  They explored the poss ibilities 
of natural navigational  relying on sun, wind and t ime fac-
tors; such reliance certainly focuses one's attenti on on the 
world around one. 

doors”. They will enjoy “full immersion” in the outdoor ex-
perience through overnight stays at the Center.  Cabins 
and campsites are included in the plan, as is a new Visitor 
Center, with classrooms and wet laboratory.  Ground-
breaking is planned for July. 
 Projected capital needs for the Center exceed $3 
million.  Funding will come from numerous non-
governmental sources, including a Foundation.  The 
FYCCN is building a network of partners from a variety of 
businesses and organizations, including individuals, com-
munity leaders, fish and wildlife agencies, private land-
holders, and educators.    Property owners and manufac-
turers are needed to help secure property, equipment and 
other resources. Fundraising and financial contributions 
will help raise necessary capital.  And, of course, volun-
teers are needed “of every age and ability”.  A new trap 
and skeet range will help the Center remain self-
sustaining. 
 As I visualized this promising scenario of Tenoroc as 
an outdoor “magnet” for children, I thought about Sierra 
Club’s Inner City Outings program (ICO).  ICO is a 
“community outreach program that provides opportunities 
for urban youth and adults to explore, enjoy, and protect 
the natural world”.  A number of groups have hugely suc-
cessful ICO programs, transforming the lives of children 
who would otherwise have no opportunity for meaningful 
outdoor experiences.  Perhaps it is time for Ancient Is-
lands Group to launch an ICO program, and partner with 
the new Tenoroc Youth Conservation Center in develop-
ing children who will become stewards of our outdoor 
heritage.                                                          ....Gail Bagley 

Ancient Islands tabled 
at Audubon's annual 
Nature Faire for Kids on 
March 24th.  Visitors 
came from Orlando, 
North Carolina and On-
tario, to enjoy myriad 
activities geared toward 
kids, including Sierra’s 
“Guessing Game”, an 
air potato contest, fos-
sil dig, rock stenciling, 
making insects from 
edible parts, and wild-
life displays. The event 
promotes conservation 
through education and 
exposes the family to 
the beauty and impor-
tance of nature. 

Photo by Andy Quinn 



������ )�(��� )����(���� �

For more activities/events, please visit our web site at http://florida.sierraclub.org/polk/ - links to Ancient Islands 

Apr. 14 Senate District 15 Hike - Lake Wales Ridge State Forest.  Join Paula from 9 - 1:30 on The Paula Dockery 
Trail along Lake Arbuckle. Contact 863 413-2900 for more details. 

Apr. 14 Kayaking Clean-Up - South Lake Howard Natur e Park, Winter Haven.  Starting at 9, we'll use the UP-
KEEP kayaks to clean-up the lakeshore - it's a great way to show our appreciation to the city for the use of 
the kayaks.  We'll end the event with a provided light lunch. Contact Andy 683-9600 to reserve a kayak. 

Apr. 19-
May 31 

Polk Water School.  The Charlotte Harbor National Estuary Program, SWF Water Management District, 
UofF/IFAS, and several other organizations are offering Water School which provides a series of classes and 
field trips to help private citizens and community leaders make informed decisions about Polk County's water 
resources.  The school is FREE  but registration is required. smcgee@ufl.edu 

Apr. 21 Creative Studies Program - Polk Museum, Lak eland.  Chair Andy Quinn will be co-presenter with Reinier 
Munguia, Audubon, in "Inspired by Nature" from 5 - 7:30PM. Andy is an accomplished wilderness guide and 
Reinier is a widely recognized nature photographer.  Their presentation will give you a deeper understanding 
of how nature inspires, teaches and transforms us. 

Apr. 22 Earth Day - Wherever You Are.  Take a hike - go for a paddle - do a clean-up.  

Apr. 28 Project Eagle - Lake Shipp, Winter Haven.  Annual lakeshore clean-up.  Contact Gary Morse, FWC, for 
more details at 648-3200. 

May 3   Earth Day at Bok Tower - Lake Wales.  Young people will revel from 9 until 12 in hands-on activities by 
environmental exhibitors from throughout Central Florida - and in the process learn about protecting wildllife, 
Florida's Ancient Islands, forestry, water conservation, gardening, and much, much more. Admission is re-
duced to $6 per person for a full day at the Tower. 

Circle B Bar Reserve  
Each month Circle B Bar Reserve offers a variety of guided hikes, nature oriented presentations, nature photography 
tutorials, and tram rides.  Because space is limited (especially on the tram rides) and additional events are added, call 

Tabitha Biehl-Gabbard, Environmental Lands Stewardship Coordinator at 863 668-4673 to find out what is available and 
to reserve a space. Experience dictates that to get a tram seat it is best to call during the first week of the month. 

Service at Circle B Bar Reserve 
Volunteers are always needed to help at the reception desk, create signs for special events, check the trails, etc.  For 
more information and to volunteer call Tabitha Biehl-Gabbard at 863 668-4673 or email tabithabiehl@polk-county.net 

Service - These events are Ridge ranger projects. 
For more details and to register call the Volunteer Coordinator, Bill Parken, at 863 699-3742 or email 

bill.parken@myFWC.com 

Apr. 7 FWC Henscratch/27 - Sebring.  Rake around pines to create sandhill habitat.  8AM until noon. 

Apr. 28 Lake Kissimmee State Park - Lake Wales.  Remove barbed wire fence to restore habitat.  8AM until noon. 

May 5 Archbold Biological Station - Venus.  Education and trail marking.  9AM until noon. 

May 7 Bok Tower Gardens - Lake Wales.  National collection bed maintenance.  8AM until 11AM. 

Wildlife Rehab 
Small mammals, from rabbits to fawns, and birds, from sparrows to eagles and owls, may be taken to Joan Waters, 

Woodland Wonders, 2110 Betty Ann Drive, Auburndale 863 967-3298. 
       In order to participate in one of the Sierra Club's outings, you will need to sign a liability waiver which will be furnished at the beginning of the outing.  If you would like to read a copy of the waiver prior to the outing, please see http://
www.sierraclub.org/outings/chapter/forms/ or call 415-977-5528.  In the interests of facilitating the logistics of some outings, it is customary that participants make carpooling arrangements.  The Sierra Club does not have insurance for carpool-
ing arrangements and assumes no liability for them.  Carpooling, ride sharing or anything similar is strictly a private arrangement among the participants.  Participants assume the risks associated with this travel.  Please note that most of the 
above listed activities are events that we think you will find interesting and fun, but they are not official outings.  Florida Seller of Travel Ref. No. ST37115 
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 The Richard Coleman Endowed Scholarship at New College in Sarasota was funded almost entirely through the ef-
forts of Ancient Islands Sierrans.  Richard was a dedicated and effective conservationist; when he passed away Sierrans 
felt encouraging environmental studies students to carry on his work would be a most appropriate memorial.  In particular 
Bob Taylor's nesting box project resulted in many thousands of dollars and many donors.  Olivia Brockmeier, a third year 
student with an Area of Concentration in Environmental Studies is the second recipient.  Her focus in this academic year 
is sustainable living.  Congratulations to Olivia and to all the Sierrans who contributed to this project. 
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General Meeting and Executive Committee  

Meeting Run Concurrently 

Members should send changes of address to:  Sierra Club, P.O. Box 52968, Boulder, CO 80322-2968 
or address.changes@sierraclub.org  

2012 ANCIENT  ISLANDS SIERRA GROUP  

Andy Quinn 
Chair -  683-9600 

Marian Ryan  
Vice-Chair - 293-6961 

Janet Jackson 
Secretary - 680-1143 

Robert Crabbs 
Treasurer - 941-424-2976 

Outings 
Ann Marie Haywood  

813-817-3240 

Membership 
Vacant  

 
Nesting Boxes  

Bob Taylor - 439-2251 

FL/SC Steering Committee 
Marian Ryan 

 293-6961 

Email Tree Coordinator 
Jenny Jacobs - 439-1926 
jennyjacobs1@gmail.com  

Newsletter Editor   
Frances Howell-Coleman  

956-3771 

Members-at-large  
Paul Anderson - 965-8241  

Al Greulich - 967-6783  
Gail Bagley - 683-3334 

Sierra Club 
Ancient Islands - FL Sierra 
P.O. Box 7544 
Winter Haven, FL  33883 

Annual dues include subscription to Sierra ($7.50) and chapter 
publications ($1). Dues are not tax-deductible.  

   

Please mail your check and this form  to: 
Sierra Club, PO Box 421041, Palm Coast, Florida, 32 142-6417 

Check One Individual   

Introductory �  $15    

Regular �  $39 �  $49  

Senior �  $25 �  $35  

Student �  $25 �  $35  

Joint  

 

  Sierra Membership Application 

Name  ___________________________________________________ 

Street Address  ____________________________________________ 

City  ___________________________ State  _____ Zip ___________  

Phone (optional):   (        )  _________________  �������������

Join us for our pot-luck suppers at 6:30 p.m. on the second 
Thursday of every month.  Bring a dish to share, a drink and 
your utensils.  Dress is casual.  The meeting will start around 
7:15 p.m. 
These meetings will be held at Circle B Bar Reserve. The 
Reserve is located on State Road 540 (Winter Lake Road) at a 
mid-point between Lakeland, Bartow and Winter Haven.  From 
Bartow, take US 98 north to SR 540 and turn right; from 
Lakeland, take US 98 south to SR 540 and  turn left; the 
property entrance is approximately two miles east of US 98 on 
the south (right) side of SR 540.  From Winter Haven, take SR 
540 and after the exits to the Polk Parkway (where there is a 
traffic light) look for and follow the Reserve signs;  it will be a left 
turn.  Bring flashlight for parking lot. 
 

Web Site:  http://florida.sierraclub.org/polk/  
(links to Ancient Islands) 


